# War in Ukraine and Food Security

## Background

Ukraine, known as the "breadbasket of Europe," is one of the world's largest producers and exporters of agricultural goods. With 55% of its territory being arable land, Ukraine has 30% of the world's black soil. Before Russia's full-scale invasion in February 2022, Ukraine produced enough food to feed 400 million people annually. It is the fifth-largest wheat exporter, fourth-largest exporter of corn, third-largest barley exporter, and the top exporter of sunflower oil and sunflower meal. Ukrainian wheat has been exported to many countries in Asia, the Middle East, and North America. Many countries rely heavily on Ukraine for their grain imports. For example, Lebanon imports 60% of its grains from Ukraine, Djibouti imports 55%, and Ukrainian grain comprises 50% of imports in Somalia and 45% in Mauritius and Eritrea. The World Food Programme sources 40% of the wheat for its emergency food-relief programs from Ukraine.

# Ukraine's Agriculture under Russia's Attack

Russia's invasion disrupted the production and export of Ukrainian grain and other agricultural products. This happened for several reasons. Before the war, Ukraine exported over 90% of its agricultural products, or around 6 million tons per month, via the Black Sea. Since the full-scale invasion, Russia has blocked safe passage to and from Ukraine by closing the Kerch Strait, tightening control of the Sea of Azov, and stationing warships off Ukrainian ports. It also has set sea mines in the Black Sea and repeatedly bombed ports' infrastructure. In June, Russia destroyed one of Ukraine's biggest grain terminals, Nika-Tera in Mykolaiv, which could store up to 500,000 tonnes of grain at a time. Grain fields and farms are also being targeted by the Russian attacks, including shelling and mining of farmland. Ukraine's Ministry of Agriculture reported that 30% of the country's farmland is occupied by Russian forces or is unsafe due to shelling or mining.

In addition to the blockade of ports and attacks on Ukrainian farmland, one in every six Ukrainian crop storage facilities has been damaged, destroyed, or captured by Russia. At least 3 million tons have been damaged, and over 6 million tons of storage were controlled by Russia. Russia has also been smuggling vast quantities of grain from occupied Ukrainian regions and moving them to ports of Russia and Crimea by train and truck. Such trading of looted commodities could constitute a war crime.

The situation has been further exacerbated by Russia's missile and drone attacks on the Ukrainian power grid, which disrupts the work of wheat terminals and endangers the lives of civilians.

### Spillover Effects on Global Food Security

The damage from Russia's invasion has been done not only to Ukraine's agriculture alone. Russia's war has sparked a historic global food crisis, including devastating impacts on food security and prices, which the pandemic and the climate crisis had already strained. In 2022, the number of people grappling with acute food insecurity increased to 349 million across 79 countries from 287 million in 2021, and the Food Price Index, which measures the global cost of food, rose by over 14% compared to 2021. Global fertilizer prices have increased rapidly, threatening to turn the food affordability crisis into a food availability crisis. The most vulnerable countries have been hit the hardest; many rely heavily on Ukraine's agricultural exports. Countries such as Lebanon, Tunisia, Somalia, and Libya all relied on Ukraine for at least half of their wheat imports, and Eritrea sourced 47% of its wheat imports from Ukraine.

Through direct attacks on Ukraine's farmlands, agricultural facilities, civil infrastructure, and blockade of grain exports, Russia is weaponizing food supplies in its war against Ukraine. "There is no question that food is being used as a weapon of war in many different ways," says World Food Program chief David Beasley. Unable to defeat Ukraine militarily, Russia has been blockading Ukraine's foreign trade and threatening global food security.

#### Black Sea Grain Initiative

After lengthy negotiations and months of "silent diplomacy" by the Secretary-General of the United Nations, an agreement to establish the Black Sea Grain Initiative was signed in July 2022. The United Nations and Türkiye facilitated the deal to allow the export of 22 million tons of Ukrainian wheat, corn, and other cereals that have accumulated in three Ukrainian ports, which in turn, should help avoid food shortages and reduce food prices. Under the agreement, Ukrainian vessels guide the cargo ships to international waters in the Black Sea, with vessels then traveling down a designated, protected transit corridor through the Black Sea. Notably, Russia fired at least four missiles at the Black Sea port city of Odesa 24 hours after the deal was signed.

Six months into the deal, which the Secretary-General called a "beacon of hope," nearly 800 voyages under the Black Sea Grain Initiative exported over 21 million tonnes of food. About 20% of the shipments go to low- and lower-middle-income countries, including humanitarian food assistance to the Horn of Africa and Yemen, where millions face acute food insecurity. 65% of wheat exported reached developing countries. So far, the Black Sea Grain Initiative has successfully helped bring down the cost of food and fertilizer across the globe.

The agreement has been in contention, as Russia has been critical of the deal since its inception. At the end of October, Russia announced that it would suspend its participation in the deal. Despite the announcement, Türkiye and the UN proceeded with the initiative, continuing the inspection of dozens of grain ships already in Istanbul and managing the safe travel of

vessels through the maritime humanitarian corridor set up in the Black Sea. At the beginning of November, Russia re-entered the deal, and it was extended for another 120 days.

The deliberate delays by Russia in the inspections that allow vessels to head to and leave Ukraine have been another challenge of the Black Sea Grain Initiative. While Ukraine exported around 6 million tonnes of agricultural products in November, shipments fell sharply to less than 4 million in December. Ukraine and the UN have been since calling on speeding up the inspections and removing the backlog. As of February, 145 vessels have been waiting in the waters of Türkiye, with the waiting time of vessels between application and inspection averaging 21 days.

### Grain from Ukraine

In November 2022, on the 90th anniversary of the beginning of the Holodomor, a man-made famine that starved to death millions of Ukrainians in 1932-1933, Ukraine launched the "Grain from Ukraine" initiative. This humanitarian program aims to supply at least 60 vessels of Ukrainian grain to over 1 million people in countries most vulnerable to famine and drought. The initiative was presented at Kyiv's first International Food Security Summit. Under the program, participating countries will buy agricultural products from Ukrainian producers, with priority given to small and medium-sized enterprises, and ship them to vulnerable countries, including Ethiopia, Sudan, South Sudan, Somalia, Congo, Kenya, Nigeria, and Yemen. So far, Ukraine has raised \$200 million from 30 countries, including the European Union, Qatar, Türkiye, Japan, Norway, Korea, Canada, and the United States, and donated at least 125,000 tonnes of grain to vulnerable people in Africa and Asia. In January 2023, the first ambassadors of Grain from Ukraine on the African continent joined the initiative.

Ensuring food security is also a critical part of President Zelenskyy's 10-point peace plan that he presented to the G20 Summit in November 2022, stressing that food security was a "fundamental right of every person in the world." The President of Ukraine has since been presenting the peace formula at multiple global platforms and to world leaders, including G7.

## **Food Security Disinformation**

In addition to attacks on Ukrainian farmland and blockade of ports, Russia has been spreading disinformation and conspiracy theories around the causes of global food insecurity to deflect its responsibility for disrupting the world food supply through its invasion of Ukraine.

Russian disinformation focuses on several key narratives.

- 1. Global food insecurity and the spike in global food prices were caused by the EU sanctions on Russian food and fertilizer exports.
- 2. Only a small amount of grain exported from Ukraine under the grain deal had been sent to developing countries, and the majority had been delivered to the EU.

3. Western nations are trying to impose mass hunger and withhold food to gain control over developing countries and vulnerable populations.

Russia has been primarily focusing its disinformation efforts in the Middle East and Africa, where the dependence on agricultural imports is high, and many households have been pushed to the brink of starvation. By exploiting the food insecurity and global instability that follows, Russia aims to undermine the West and democracy and position itself as a better partner for African nations. Such disinformation, in combination with Russia's attacks on Ukrainian farmland, smuggling of grain, blockade of agricultural export routes, and existing economic and social crises, further fuels global food insecurity and can potentially lead to further social and political unrest around the globe, which would have far-reaching consequences beyond just the food security challenges.

### Resources:

Biesecker, Michael, et al. "Russia Smuggling Ukrainian Grain to Help Pay for Putin's War." *Associated Press*, 2 Oct. 2022, https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-putin-business-lebanon-syria-87c3b6fea3f4c326003123b21aa78099. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

"Black Sea Grain Initiative | Joint Coordination Centre." *United Nations*, United Nations, https://www.un.org/en/black-sea-grain-initiative.

"A Global Food Crisis: World Food Programme." *UN World Food Programme*, https://www.wfp.org/global-hunger-crisis#:~:text=2023%3A%20Another%20year%20of%20extreme,%2DCOVID%2D19%20pandemic%20levels.

Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, The importance of Ukraine and the Russian Federation for global agricultural markets and the risks associated with the war in Ukraine. https://www.fao.org/3/cb9013en/cb9013en.pdf

Ha, K Oanh, et al. "How Russian Ships Are Laundering Grain Stolen From Occupied Ukraine." 17 Oct. 2022, https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2022-russian-stolen-grains/#xj4y7vzkg. Accessed 15 Feb. 2023.

Harter, Fred. "'Marching towards Starvation': UN Warns of Hell on Earth If Ukraine War Goes On." *The Guardian*, 17 June 2022, https://archive.ph/yLfwQ#selection-911.0-911.79. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

Horowitz, Julia. "Russia's War in Ukraine Sparked a Historic Food Crisis. It's Not Over." *CNN*, 17 Jan. 2023, https://www.cnn.com/2023/01/15/business/global-food-crisis-davos/index.html. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

Kakissis, Joanna. "Russia Strikes Ukraine's Black Sea Port of Odesa Hours after Grain Deals Signed." 23 July 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/07/23/1113165082/russia-strikes-ukraine-black-sea-odesa-grain-deal. Accessed 14 Feb. 2023.

Keaten, Jamey. "Ukrainian Grain Ship Inspections Decreased by Half since October." *PBS*, 20 Jan. 2023, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/world/ukrainian-grain-ship-inspections-decreased-by-half-since-october. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

Leali, Giorgio, and Jacopo Barigazzi. "Don't Fall for Russian Lies on Food Crisis, EU Warns Africa." *Politico*, 31 May 2022, https://www.politico.eu/article/europe-warns-africa-against-russias-food-crisis-propaganda/. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

Olson, Carly. "Ukraine Wants Bigger Cargo Ships for Grain as a Backlog Grows Longer." The New York Times, 14 Feb. 2023,

https://www.nytimes.com/live/2023/02/14/world/russia-ukraine-news/ukraine-wants-bigger-cargo-ships-for-grain-as-a-backlog-grows-longer?smid=url-share. Accessed 14 Feb. 2023.

Ordonez, Franco. "Russians Wreak Havoc on Ukrainian Farms, Mining Fields and Stealing Equipment." *NPR*, 6 May 2022, https://www.npr.org/2022/05/06/1096481280/ukraine-agriculture-farms-russia-war. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

Patrikarakos, David. "Russia's Hunger War." *The Atlantic*, 20 July 2022, https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2022/07/russian-disinformation-africa-food-crisis/670570/. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

Peters, Jeremy W. "Food Supply Disruption Is Another Front for Russian Falsehoods." *The New York Times*, 19 Sept. 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/09/19/business/media/russia-war-food-supply-chain-disinformation.html. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

Prange, Astrid. "Fact Check: Are Food Supplies Being Weaponized?" *Deutsche Welle*, 28 May 2022, https://www.dw.com/en/fact-check-is-hunger-being-used-as-a-weapon-in-the-ukraine-war/a-61955916. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

Reidy, John. "Ukrainian Port Terminal Owner Reports Attack." *World Grain*, 6 July 2022, https://www.world-grain.com/articles/17006-ukrainian-port-terminal-owner-reports-attack. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

Reidy, Susan. "Odessa Official: Ukraine Needs Help to Break Russian Blockade." *World Grain*, 6 Sept. 2022, https://www.world-grain.com/articles/17016-odessa-official-ukraine-needs-help-to-break-russian-blockade. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

"Russia's War on Ukraine: Impact on Food Security and EU Response." *European Parliament*, Apr. 2022, https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/ATAG/2022/729367/EPRS\_ATA(2022)729367\_EN.pdf.

"Russia's War on Ukraine: Maritime Logistics and Connectivity." *European Parliament*, July 2022, https://www.europarl.europa.eu/RegData/etudes/ATAG/2022/733603/EPRS\_ATA(2022)733603\_EN.pdf.

Tanis, Fatma. "Russia Rejoins U.N. Deal to Ship Grain from Ukraine, Easing Food Insecurity Concerns." *NPR*, 2 Nov. 2022

https://www.npr.org/2022/11/02/1133486064/russia-returns-un-backed-grain-deal-ukraine#:~:text=ISTANBUL%20%E 2%80%94%20Russia%20has%20returned%20to,on%20our%20conversation%20with%20Mr. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

"Ukraine Agricultural Production and Trade ." *Foreign Agricultural Service - U.S. Department of Agriculture*, Apr. 2022, https://www.fas.usda.gov/sites/default/files/2022-04/Ukraine-Factsheet-April2022.pdf.

"Ukraine Grain Deal: Why Does the World Need Grain from Ukraine?" *Youtube*, UNITED24, https://youtu.be/R5QunBT5IK8.

"Ukraine Has Always Been a Leader in Peacemaking Efforts; If Russia Wants to End This War, Let It Prove It with Actions - Speech by the President of Ukraine at the G20 Summit." *Official Website of the President of Ukraine*, https://www.president.gov.ua/en/news/ukrayina-zavzhdi-bula-liderom-mirotvorchih-zusil-yaksho-rosi-79141.

"Ukraine: World Food Programme." UN World Food Programme, https://www.wfp.org/countries/ukraine.

"Ukraine's Crop Storage Infrastructure: Post-Invasion Impact Assessment." *Conflict Observatory*, 15 Sept. 2022, https://hub.conflictobservatory.org/portal/apps/sites/#/home/pages/grain-1.

"Ukrainian Grain Alleviates the Global Hunger Crisis." *Government Offices of Sweden*, 15 Dec. 2022, https://www.government.se/articles/2022/12/ukrainian-grain-alleviates-the-global-hunger-crisis/.

"Ukrainian Grain Exports Explained." *European Council*, 20 Jan. 2023, https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/infographics/ukrainian-grain-exports-explained/.

Wintour, Patrick. "Kyiv Opens Grain from Ukraine Scheme to Get Food to Africa's Poorest Countries." *The Guardian*, 26 Nov. 2022,

https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/nov/26/kyiv-opens-grain-from-ukraine-scheme-to-get-food-to-africas-poorest -countries. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

Wong, Edward, and Ana Swanson. "How Russia's War on Ukraine Is Worsening Global Starvation." *The New York Times*, 2 Jan. 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/01/02/us/politics/russia-ukraine-food-crisis.html. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

"Yale Report: Approximately 1 in 6 Ukrainian Crop Storage Sites Impacted by War." *Yale School of Public Health*, Yale School of Medicine, 15 Sept. 2022,

https://ysph.yale.edu/news-article/yale-report-approximately-1-in-6-ukrainian-crop-storage-sites-impacted-by-war/.

Åslund, Anders. "Russia's War on Global Food Security." *Atlantic Council*, 1 June 2022, https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/in-depth-research-reports/issue-brief/russias-war-on-global-food-security/. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.

"Українська Ініціатива 'Зерно з України' Отримала Потужну Міжнародну Підтримку." *Voice of America*, 26 Nov. 2022, https://ukrainian.voanews.com/a/zerno-ukraina/6851237.html. Accessed 12 Feb. 2023.